MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

In 2013, Egypt made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government ratified the 2014 Constitution, which establishes a new minimum age for work that is harmonized with the compulsory education age and prohibitions on the commercial sexual exploitation of children and hazardous work for children under the age of 18. Implementing legislation will be necessary in order for these protections to take effect. The National Council for Childhood and Motherhood increased its efforts to combat trafficking through training and awareness raising activities. Finally, the Government started to participate in an EU-funded program with an \$81.5 million component designed to provide access to education for children vulnerable to entry into child labor. However, children in Egypt continue to engage in child labor, including in agriculture and domestic service. The Government has not addressed gaps in its legal and enforcement framework to protect children.



I. PREVALENCE AND SECTORAL DISTRIBUTION OF CHILD LABOR

Children in Egypt are engaged in child labor, including in agriculture and domestic service. (1) Data from the 2010 National Child Labor Survey indicate that 55 percent of all child laborers work in agriculture. Boys are three times more likely to engage in child labor. (1) Table 1 provides key indicators on children's work and education in Egypt.

Table 1. Statistics on Children's Work and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working (% and population)	5-14 yrs.	6.7 (993,417)
Attending School (%)	5-14 yrs.	88.1
Combining Work and School (%)	7-14 yrs.	6.3
Primary Completion Rate (%)		107.0

Source for primary completion rate: Data from 2012, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2014.(2)

Source for all other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from Demographic and Health Survey, 2005.(3)

Based on a review of available information, Table 2 provides an overview of children's work by sector and activity.

Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity

Sector/Industry	Activity
	Picking cotton (4-7)
Agriculture	Caring for livestock† (4)
	Fishing,* activities unknown (4, 8)
	Quarrying limestone† (5, 6, 9)
Industry	Making bricks* (5, 10)
	Construction, activities unknown (9, 11)
	Domestic service (12-16)
Services	Work in automobile workshops (5, 10)
	Street work, including selling goods, begging, shining shoes, collecting garbage, and carrying goods (6, 9, 13, 16-20)

Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity (cont)

Sector/Industry	Activity
Categorical Worst Forms of Child Labor‡	Domestic service, agricultural labor, and commercial sexual exploitation, as a result of human trafficking (15-17, 19-22)
Of Cilia Labort	Forced begging (16, 22, 23)

^{*} Evidence of this activity is limited and/or the extent of the problem is unknown.

Anecdotal reports indicate that the poor economic situation in Egypt led to an increase in the number of children working on the streets in 2013.(22) Some working children are also trafficked internally, primarily to urban centers and tourist destinations. Children who are trafficked internally are involved in domestic service, agricultural labor, and commercial sexual exploitation.(15, 17, 19-21, 24) Street children are especially vulnerable to internal trafficking for begging or commercial sexual exploitation.(23, 24)

Cases of commercial sexual exploitation of children have been reported in a number of governorates, including Cairo, Alexandria, and Luxor.(21, 24, 25) In return for payments, parents give their young daughters into "temporary (or summer) marriages" to wealthy foreign men, mostly from Gulf countries.(17, 20, 21, 23, 24, 26-28)

The ongoing political transition in Egypt, heightened by an economic crisis, and recurring periods of violence, has increased children's vulnerability to child labor, including hazardous child labor. This situation has also hampered the development of policies by the Government to address the worst forms of child labor. (6, 21, 28)

Costs associated with school attendance and cultural practices keep many children out of school. The costs of school fees, books, and uniforms are prohibitive for lower income families. This causes some children to drop out of school or, most often in the case of girls who face certain cultural barriers, results in their parents not sending them to school in the first place.(18, 29, 30)

II. LEGAL FRAMEWORK ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Egypt has ratified all key international conventions concerning child labor (Table 3).

Table 3. Ratification of International Conventions on Child Labor

	Convention	Ratification
STATE OF	ILO C. 138, Minimum Age	✓
ATTORY	ILO C. 182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	✓
	UN CRC	✓
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	✓
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	✓
	Palermo Protocol on Trafficking in Persons	✓

The Government has established laws and regulations related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 4).

Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labor

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Minimum Age for Work	Yes	15	Article 64 of the Child Protection Law (6)
Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	Yes	18	Ministry of Manpower and Migration's (MOMM) Decree 118 (31)
List of Hazardous Occupations Prohibited for Children	Yes		MOMM Decree 118 (31)

[†] Determined by national law or regulation as hazardous and, as such, relevant to Article 3 (d) of ILO C. 182.

[‡] Child labor understood as the worst forms of child labor per se under Article 3(a) – (c) of ILO C. 182.

Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labor (cont)

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Prohibition of Forced Labor	Yes		Article 12 of the Constitution (32)
Prohibition of Child Trafficking	Yes		Article 291 of the Child Protection Law; Penal Code; Civil Status Law (19, 33, 34)
Prohibition of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children	Yes		Article 291 of the Child Protection Law; Penal Code; Civil Status Law (19, 33, 34)
Prohibition of Using Children in Illicit Activities	Yes		MOMM Decree 118 (31)
Minimum Age for Compulsory Military Recruitment	Yes	18	Military and National Service Act (1980) (35, 36)
Minimum Age for Voluntary Military Service	Yes	16	Military and National Service Act (1980) (35, 36)
Compulsory Education Age	Yes	15	Child Protection Law (33)
Free Public Education	Yes		Child Protection Law (33)

The Egyptian Constitution was passed by referendum in January 2014.(6, 32) The Constitution prohibits trafficking and forced labor, and expands the rights of children, including establishing a new right to free early education in a childhood center until age 6. However, legislation implementing the forced labor protection has not been enacted. Article 80 of the Constitution sets a minimum age for work that is harmonized with the compulsory education age, prohibits hazardous work by children under the age of 18, and calls for the protection of children from all types of commercial and sexual exploitation.(6, 32) The new Constitution also requires the state to allocate a minimum of 4 percent of GDP to education.(32) Enforcement and implementation of Article 80 is pending the passage of new or amended legislation. Until then, existing laws on child labor remain in effect.(6)

The Child Protection Law sets the minimum age for regular employment at 15, and at 13 for seasonal employment. (6) The Unified Labor Code allows children as young as 13 years old to work as apprentices. (6, 37, 38) The Unified Labor Code limits the hours children can work and mandates that they be allowed shift breaks. However, children working in domestic work, in family businesses, and in agriculture are excluded from coverage by the Unified Labor Code. (37)

The Ministry of Manpower and Migration's (MOMM) Decree 118 bars children under age 18 from 44 occupations and certain dangerous work activities; however, some dangerous tasks that children perform are not explicitly prohibited by this decree, particularly in the agriculture and domestic service sectors. For instance, although children are prohibited from preparing or spraying pesticides, they are not prohibited from working in fields just after pesticides have been applied.(4, 29) Decree 118 also prohibits children under age 16 from performing work that exposes them to physical, or sexual exploitation, or to chemical, biological, or mechanical dangers; but it does not define these terms.(31) These protections do not apply to children ages 16–17.

The Child Protection Law provides for compulsory and free education at the primary and secondary stages of education (known in Egypt as "preparatory"), which amounts to a total of 9 years, from approximately ages 6 to 15, depending on when a child starts school.(11, 33)

III. ENFORCEMENT OF LAWS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government has established institutional mechanisms for the enforcement of laws and regulations on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 5).

Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement

Organization/Agency	Role
MOMM	Enforce child labor laws and regulations, including receiving child labor complaints and sending labor inspectors to investigate them.(6, 39)
Ministry of the Interior and Prosecutor General's Office	Enforce laws and regulations prohibiting trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation of children. Refer relevant cases to National Council for Childhood and Motherhood (NCCM).(6, 28, 39)
Ministry of Justice	Prosecute employers of children found in violation of the Unified Labor Code.(6)



MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement (cont)

Organization/Agency	Role
NCCM; Ministry of Local Administration and Development	Enforce child protection laws.(30)

Law enforcement agencies in Egypt took actions to combat child labor, including its worst forms.

Labor Law Enforcement

Labor inspectors from MOMM have the authority to inspect businesses, industrial facilities, and commercial agricultural enterprises to ensure legal compliance with child labor regulations, including those related to its worst forms. (6, 39) There is no enforcement mechanism to protect children working on private noncommercial farms, in unregistered businesses, or in private homes as domestic workers. (9)

MOMM's primary way of responding to child labor is by using a child labor complaints mechanism. When the child labor complaint is filed a labor inspector responds to the violation. (6) MOMM employs more than 500 labor inspectors, all of whom can inspect workplaces for child labor violations. (6) The budget for labor inspections is not publicly available. (6) During 2013, MOMM conducted inspections specifically for child labor in 6,732 workplaces, of which 1,466 sites were found to employ a total of 9,268 children, in violation of the law. MOMM reportedly issued warnings to all workplaces found in violation. (6) In response, 1,400 workplaces complied with the warning and ceased the illegal employment of children. The remaining 66 workplaces were referred to the Prosecutor General's office, and the courts ordered all 66 employers to pay a fine of \$72 per illegally-employed child, according to government officials. (6) MOMM reported that the number of labor inspectors and of labor inspections is not enough to address the magnitude of child labor in Egypt. (6) MOMM did not provide information on the number of children assisted or removed as a result of the investigations. (6)

The National Council for Childhood and Motherhood (NCCM) provided technical and financial support to train MOMM labor inspectors on child labor. In addition, MOMM provided 300 small "in-house" training programs for 400 labor inspectors on Egypt's commitments to child labor, the national legislative framework, and polices on child labor. (6)

MOMM conducted training and provided equipment to authorities to support the operation of a child labor monitoring database that will track children working, or at risk of working, in the worst forms of child labor. According to MOMM, the database will be launched in 2014.(28, 30, 40)

Criminal Law Enforcement

In 2013, there were 10 ongoing trafficking investigations and prosecutions of trafficking offenders under the 2010 Combating Human Trafficking law; half of the investigations involved forced child labor.(22)

IOM, in coordination with NCCM, conducted anti-trafficking training for 4,650 officials, including 550 prosecutors and judges.(22) Reports indicate that, because of this training, the number of trafficking victims being treated as criminals decreased.(22)

IV. COORDINATION OF GOVERNMENT EFFORTS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government has established mechanisms to coordinate its efforts to address child labor, including its worst forms (Table 6).

Table 6. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
National Coordination Committee (NCC) on Preventing and Combating Trafficking in Persons	Coordinate efforts to combat human trafficking, including women and children. Led by the Deputy Minister of Justice with committee members from the Ministries of Justice, Interior, the General Intelligence Service, and Councils for Human Rights, Childhood and Motherhood, and Women. (6, 22, 41)

Table 6. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor (cont)

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
NCCM	Focal point for the National Protection Program, which identifies and monitors children at risk, including those vulnerable to exploitative labor. (39, 42) Oversees a committee comprising various ministries, international agencies, and civil society organizations to address the issue of domestic workers. (43, 44)
Child Protection Committees	Coordinate child protection efforts at the local level. Organized at the governorate level, with subcommittees at each police station. (34, 39, 45)

In 2013, oversight of the National Coordination Committee (NCC) was transferred from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs to the Ministry of Justice and now reports directly to the Prime Minister. This realignment is meant to assist with the prosecution of traffickers.(22)

In 2009, MOMM organized a national committee to coordinate government efforts to combat the worst forms of child labor and develop a national action plan to eliminate child labor.(39) The committee has been inactive since 2011 and, due to the political transition, did not meet during the reporting period.(28) Child protection committees are currently operating in 15 of Egypt's 27 governorates; other subcommittees are operating at the district level.(30)

V. GOVERNMENT POLICIES ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government of Egypt has established policies related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 7).

Table 7. Policies Related to Child Labor

Policy	Description
First National Strategy for the Elimination of Child Labor*	Aims to identify vulnerable children and remove them from child labor.(39, 45)
National Plan of Action Against Human Trafficking*	Currently in draft form, the plan prioritizes and coordinates activities to combat human trafficking and identifies the relevant Ministries responsible for their execution.(22, 46) The Plan includes a victim assistance fund and a statistical data management system and prioritizes combating the trafficking of street children.(21)

^{*}The impact of this policy on child labor does not appear to have been studied.

During the reporting period, the political situation impeded progress towards the finalization of a national action plan to implement the First National Strategy for the Elimination of Child Labor.(30)

VI. SOCIAL PROGRAMS TO ADDRESS THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

In 2013, the Government of Egypt funded and participated in programs that aim to, or may contribute to, the elimination or prevention of child labor, including its worst forms (Table 8).

Table 8. Social Programs to Address Child Labor

Program	Description
Socio-Economic Development and Civil Society Support Program‡	\$123 million EU-funded program with a \$81.5 million component to enhance access to education for children, especially girls, in order eliminate child labor in the poorest areas of Egypt.(47, 48) Will target 90,000 children, support 3,800 community based schools, provide families of targeted children with vocational training and link them to social protection schemes.(48)
Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education and Livelihood Interventions in Egypt	USDOL-funded, 4-year, \$9.5 million project to provide educational services for children engaged in or at risk of engaging in the worst forms of child labor in agriculture and enhanced livelihood opportunities for members of their households in Upper Egypt and the Delta region.(40, 49, 50) From April to September 2013, provided educational services to 2,748 children at risk of or engaged in the worst forms of child labor and economic strengthening services to 1,263 mothers.(51)
Shelters for Street Children	Program by NCCM, in cooperation with NGOs that operates shelters and provides support services to street children. A center for male street children is operated by a Belgian NGO and NCCM; the center provided services to 1,482 children during the reporting period.(22)
Child Rights Program‡	Program operated by UNICEF, in cooperation with the Government that aims to improve children's rights. Works to improve the quality and coverage of child protection services and programs to prevent violence against children.(52)

Table 8. Social Programs to Address Child Labor (cont)

Program	Description	
Child Help Hotline	NCCM-managed 24-hour child help hotline, which can be used to report cases of child exploitation. (19, 20, 22, 53)	
Awareness Raising Campaigns*	NCCM program generating awareness of trafficking violations and victims services through teacher training, pamphlets, and advertising.(22)	
Programs for Victims of Trafficking, including Care Centers and Shelters	Program by NCCM, the Ministry of Health, and NGOs providing two health centers and shelter for trafficking victims, including women and children.(20, 21, 24, 41, 54, 55) IOM, in cooperation with NCCM, provided protection and assistance to 177 trafficking victims.(22, 28)	
Food Security Support*‡	Program by WFP, in cooperation with the Government, implementing a 4-year project that works to improve food security, nutritional status, and access to socioeconomic opportunities for 800,000 beneficiaries, including women, children, and vulnerable communities.(56-59)	

^{*} The impact of this program on child labor does not appear to have been studied.

There was no information available on the number of complaints, including the number that involved children exploited in child labor, to the Child Help Hotline. Research found no evidence of programs to address child trafficking through "temporary marriages." (22)

VII. SUGGESTED GOVERNMENT ACTIONS TO ELIMINATE THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Based on the reporting above, suggested actions are identified that would advance the elimination of child labor, including its worst forms, in Egypt (Table 9).

Table 9. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including its Worst Forms

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Laws	Enact legislation to implement relevant provisions of the 2014 Constitution.	2013
	Harmonize national laws with international standards and the 2014 Constitution to protect children under the age of 18 from hazardous work.	2009 – 2013
Enforcement	Develop monitoring and enforcement mechanisms to protect children working as domestic servants, on private farms, or in unregistered businesses, all of which are currently outside the purview of the labor inspectorate.	2012, 2013
	Increase number of labor inspectors and number of child labor inspections to allow for effective investigations of child labor violations.	2012, 2013
	Ensure that data on government enforcement of trafficking in persons and commercial sexual exploitation of children, including data related to investigations of children sold into "temporary marriage," are made publicly available.	2011 – 2013
Coordination	Ensure that the National Coordinating Committee is reactivated and operational during the current period of government transition.	2011 – 2013
Government Policies	Implement the First National Strategy for the Elimination of Child Labor.	2010 – 2013
	Adopt and implement policies to guarantee access to free public education for all children, including by addressing prohibitive costs of school fees and supplies that prevent many students from completing their education, particularly girls.	2010 – 2013
Social Programs	Expand programs to prevent and protect children from trafficking and sexual exploitation, including girls exploited through "temporary marriages."	2010 – 2013
	Systematically assess the impact of existing social, education, and poverty reduction programs on child labor.	2010 – 2013
	Make publicly available information on the number of complaints, including the number that involved children exploited in child labor, to the Child Help Hotline.	2013

[‡] Program was launched during the reporting period.

MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

REFERENCES

- Egyptian Central Agency for Public Mobilization and Statistics (CAPMAS), International Programme on the Elimination of Child Labour (IPEC), International Labour Organization (ILO). Working Children in Egypt: Results of the 2010 National Child Labour Survey. Cairo; 2012.
- UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary.
 Total. [accessed February 4, 2013]; https://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.aspx?SPSLanguage=EN. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion.
 For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 3. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Demographic and Health Survey, 2005. Analysis received February 13, 2014. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- WFP. Child Labor in Agriculture Study, Combating Exploitative Child Labor through Education in Egypt. Cairo; June 2011.
- The Solidarity Center. Justice for All: The Struggle for Worker Rights in Egypt. Washington, DC; February 2010. www.solidaritycenter.org/files/pubs_egypt_wr.pdf.
- 6. U.S. Embassy- Cairo. reporting, February 10, 2014.
- Marketplace. Children keep Egypt's cotton spinning, Marketplace, [online] July 7, 2010 [cited March 25, 2014]; http://www.marketplace.org/topics/world/children-keep-egypts-cotton-spinning.
- Sara El Sheek, and Sherif Tarek. "Egypr's Public School System: Failing All Tests." ahram.org.eg [online] September 30, 2013 [cited March 10, 2014]; http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContentPrint/1/0/82499/Egypt/0/Egypts-public-school-system-Failing-all-tests.aspx.
- 9. U.S. Embassy-Cairo. reporting, March 13, 2013.
- Big Story. "In workshops, fields, Egyptian children at work." ap.org [online] October 30, 2012 [cited March 27, 2014]; http://bigstory.ap.org/article/workshops-fields-egyptian-children-work.
- U.S. Department of State. "Egypt " in Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2013 Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/5309.htm.
- Abu al-Khair, W. "Child Labour in Egypt a Growing Problem." al-shorfa.com [online] October 14, 2010 [cited March 27, 2014]; http://www.al-shorfa.com/cocoon/meii/xhtml/en_GB/features/meii/features/main/2010/10/14/feature-02.
- Lorenzo Guarcello, and Nihan Koseleci. A Profile of Cairo Street Children Rome, Understanding Children's Work; November 2009 https://www.ucw-project.org/Pages/bib_details.aspx?id=12225&Pag=0&Year=-1&Country=65&Author=-1.
- 14. ICF Macro. Child Domestic Labor in Egypt. Fairfax; January 2012.
- Yasmine M. Ahmed, Ray Jureidini. An Exploratory Study on Child Domestic Workers in Egypt. Cairo, Terre des hommes, American University of Cairo Center for Migration and Refugee Studies; June 2010. http://www.aucegypt.edu/GAPP/cmrs/Documents/Child%20Domestic%20Workers%20Report.pdf.
- U.S. Department of State. "Egypt," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2013*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013;
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Egypt (ratification: 2002) Published: 2011; accessed February 5, 2013; http://bit.ly/HN5shP.
- 18. United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child. Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 44 of the Convention: Concluding Observations: Egypt. New York; 2011. http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=25258&flag=legal.
- The Protection Project at The Johns Hopkins University School of Advanced International Studies. A Human Rights Report on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children: Egypt. Washington, DC; September 2010. http://www.protectionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/09/Egypt.pdf.
- United Nations Human Rights Council. Report of the Special Rapporteur on Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, Joy Ngozi Ezeilo, Egypt, Fourteenth Session. Geneva; May 20, 2010. http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/14session/A.HRC.14.32.Add5.pdf.

- 21. U.S. Embassy- Cairo. reporting, February 24, 2013.
- 22. U.S. Embassy- Cairo. reporting, February 13, 2014.
- 23. U.S. Embassy- Cairo. reporting, March 8, 2012.
- U.S. Department of State. "Egypt," in *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2012*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2012; http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012/index.htm.
- UN Committee on the Rights of Child. Consideration of Reports Submitted by States Parties under Article 12, Paragraph 1 of the Optional Protocol to the Convention of the Rights of the Child on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography. Concluding Observations: Egypt. Geneva; July 21, 2011. Report No. CRC/C/OPSC/EGY/CO/1. http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G11/443/23/PDF/G1144323.pdf?OpenElement.
- Y. Admon, L. Azuri. In Egypt and Saudi Arabia, Conflict Escalates over Child Bride Marriages. Inquiry and Analysis Series Report. The Middle East Media Research Institute; March 10, 2010. Report No. 594. http://www.memri.org/report/en/0/0/0/0/0/0/25.htm.
- El-Sherif, H. "Ministry Starts Campaign against Underage, Summer Marriages." thedailynewsegypt.com [online] July 15, 2010 [cited March 27, 2014];
- U.S. Embassy- Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 9, 2014.
- WFP. Baseline Study, Combating Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education and Livelihood Interventions in Egypt. Rapid Assessment. Cairo; February 2012.
- World Food Program- Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. March 13, 2014.
- 31. Government of Egypt. Ministry of Manpower and Migration Decree 118 of the Year 2003, enacted 2003.
- 32. Aswat Masriya. Egypt's draft constitution 2013- unofficial translation, Aswat Masriya, [online] January 11, 2014 [cited January 11, 2014]; https://en.aswatmasriya.com/news/view.aspx?id=a4e8442c-8a2e-4047-ac55-lea426e122b8.
- 33. Government of Egypt. Child Law, no. 12 of the Year 1996, enacted 1996.
- Government of Egypt. Law on Amending Provisions of the Child Law, Penal Code and Civil Status, no. 126 of the Year 2008, enacted 2008.
- 35. Coalition to Stop the Use of Child Soldiers. Report to the Committee on the Rights of the Child in Advance of the Examination of Egypt's initial report on the Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the Involvement of Children in Armed Conflict London; November 2010.
- 36. Child Soldiers International. Louder Than Words: An Agenda For Action To End State Use of Child Soldiers. London; 2012.
- Government of Egypt. Labor Law, no. 12 of the Year 2003, enacted 2003. www. egypt.gov.eg/english/laws/pdf/Book2.pdf.
- Government of Egypt. Ministry of Manpower and Migration Decree 175 of the Year 2003, enacted 2003.
- 39. U.S. Embassy- Cairo. reporting, February 16, 2010.
- WFP. Combating Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education and Livelihood Interventions in Egypt. Technical Progress Report. Cairo; January 30, 2013.
- 41. U.S. Embassy- Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 26, 2014b.
- 42. U.S. Embassy- Cairo. reporting, April 10, 2012.
- NGO Group for the CRC. State Party Examination of Egypt's Third and Fourth Periodic Report; accessed February 5, 2013; http://www.crin.org/resources/infodetail.asp?ID=25315.
- UN Committee on the Rights of Child. Summary Record of the 1622nd Meeting. Geneva; November 16, 2011. Report No. CRC/C/SR.1622. http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G11/434/10/PDF/G1143410.pdf?OpenElement.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Egypt (ratification: 2002) Submitted: 2011; accessed February 5, 2013; http://bit.ly/HNTYcn.
- Government of Egypt. National Plan of Action against Human Trafficking, enacted 2010. http://www.ungift.org/doc/knowledgehub/resource-centre/Governments/ Egypt National Action Plan 2011-2013-en.pdf.
- All Africa. EU's Ashton Discusses Egypt Situation with Deputy PM, All Africa, [online] November 28, 2013 [cited December 7, 2013]; http://allafrica.com/stories/201311281438.html.
- 48. European Union. Action Fiche for Egypt. Brussels; 2013. http://ec.europa.eu/europeaid/documents/aap/2013/af_aap-spe_2013_egy.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Technical Cooperation Project Summary: Combating Worst Forms of Child Labor by Reinforcing Policy Response and Promoting

Egypt

MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

- Sustainable Livelihoods and Educational Opportunities in Egypt; accessed February 5, 2013; http://www.dol.gov/ilab/projects/europe_mena/Egypt_CCL.pdf.
- World Food Programme. Combating Worst Forms of Child Labor by Reinforcing Policy Response and Promoting Sustainable Livelihoods and Educational Opportunities in Egypt (CWCLP). Project Document. Cairo; 2010.
- WFP. Combating Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education and Livelihood Interventions in Egypt. Technical Progress Report. Cairo, October 31, 2013.
- UNICEF. Country programme document (2013 2017). New York. http://www.unicef.org/about/execboard/files/2013-PL3-Egypt_CPD-final_approved-English.pdf.
- UN Committee on the Rights of Child. Summary Record of the 1623rd Meeting. Geneva; June 15, 2011. Report No. CRC/C/SR.1623.
- U.S. Embassy- Cairo official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. July 10, 2012
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Egypt (ratification: 1999) Published: 2010; accessed

- February 5, 2013; http://bit.ly/HLWHpb.
- Rose, G. "Bread for Life in Egypt." mediaglobal.org [online] April 27, 2011 [cited March 27, 2014]; http://www.mediaglobal.org/2011/04/27/bread-for-life-in-egypt/.
- WFP. Combating Exploitative Child Labor through Education in Egypt. Technical Progress Report. Cairo; September 30, 2011.
- El Dahan, M. "Egypt Inches Towards Far-Reaching Food Subsidy Reform." reuters.com [online] September 28, 2011 [cited March 27, 2014]; http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/09/28/us-egypt-food-idUSTRE78R2SD20110928.
- World Food Program. World Food Program Egypt Activities, World Food Program, [online] 2013 [cited March 26, 2014];